Dear Mr. Humphrey:

Perhaps I should clarify how work that I carried out in the 1970's came to 

be included in the discussions on the safety of the blood supply in Australia.

In 1974, the National Heart, Lung, and Blood Institute, National Institutes 

of Health, want to assess the effectiveness of screening blood donations 

for the presence of  hepatitis B surface antigen, begun in 1971. It also 

was aware that there were many cases of post-transfusion hepatitis that 

were still occurring. Accordingly, they sponsored a study that began in 

July, 1974, called the Transfusion-transmitted Viruses Study (TTVS). At 

four US medical centers, potential recipients of blood were recruited for 

study of the incidence of hepatitis, the course of the disease, and the 

characteristics of the donors associated with such cases. I was the project 

coordinator.

TTVS continued through June 1980. We studied 1,533 blood recipients and 

5,656 donors, monitoring recipients every 2-3 weeks for 6 months. We found 

a total of 15 infections with hepatitis B virus and 154 cases of what came 

to be known as non-A, non-B hepatitis. Perhaps the major finding was that 

blood donors with elevated levels of the enzyme alanine aminotransferase 

(ALT) were much more likely to transmit non-A, non-B hepatitis than those 

with values within normal limits.

By 1978, we already had a clear indication that screening of blood donors 

for ALT activity could make the blood supply much safer. We prepared a 

summary of our evidence to that time which we presented at the 

International Conference on Hepatitis that year. If you wish a copy, I can 

send it to you if you give me your FAX number.

In 1978, I was invited to be a member of the faculty for a 3-day 

post-graduate course on hepatitis held in Brisbane. I have not retained a 

copy of the program, but I believe I gave three lectures. My sponsor, whose 

name presently escapes me, also arranged for me to have a travelling 

lectureship, which took me to Perth, Adelaide, Melbourne, and Sidney.

In Melbourne, my host  was Dr. Ian Gust, who at the time was the head of an 

infectious disease hospital on the outskirts of the city. For one of the 

lectures I gave the preliminary summary that my colleagues and I had 

prepared of  the TTVS findings to date. The conclusion that ALT screening 

could lower the incidence of non-A, non-B hepatitis was already very 

clear.  Dr. Gust invited three or four blood bankers to my talk. I no 

longer recall their name, but they were with the Australian Red Cross and 

one was the head of that organization either for New South Wales or perhaps 

for the national organization.

I gave my lecture and there were a few questions, not many as I recall. As 

soon as I had finished, the blood bankers huddled at the back of the room 

and talked in low voices. I distinctly recall that they looked 

apprehensive, to an extent that Dr. Gust jokingly call attention to them. 

They said very few words to me, and then left.

Our study of  the ALT data was published in 1981 in the New England Journal 

of Medicine. We also found that screening donors for antibodies to one of 

the hepatitis B virus's antigen also was associated with an increased 

incidence of non-A, non-B hepatitis. The latter was due to the risk of 

exposure of recreational drug users to develop infection with both agents. 

Those data were present in 1981 at the Annual Meeting of the American 

Association of Blood Banks by Dr. Cladd Stevens. I did not attend that 

meeting, but from others I gather that Australian blood bankers frequently 

attend. The TTVS group published a paper on anti-core screening in 1984 in 

the Annals of Internal Medicine.

In looking over the material you sent me, I see the statement that Dr. 

Gordon Archer stated that hepatitis C was believed to be extremely mild. 

That was the position of blood bankers in the United States also. It is not 

true, and certainly by 2002 that was exceeding well known. The acute 

illness itself is mild, but it leads after a number of years to cirrhosis 

and hepatocellular carcinoma in 20-30% of persons.  That there was a high 

incidence of persistent ALT elevations following the acute infection was 

known in the 1970's, as well as liver biopsy evidence of hepatic 

inflammation. Most of the studies were done using hemophiliacs.

About 1990, I was retained as an expert witness by a law firm in Melbourne. 

The litigation as I recall concerned hemophiliacs. I supplied statements on 

various questions that they ask, which were probably filed in the courts at 

that time. I believe the attorney's name was Gordon Slater.

I hope these comments will be of help.
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